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SUBJECT: Working Group Meeting #2 

 

ATTENDED BY:   

 

NHDOT: W. Johnson A. King 

 

COAST: M. Williams  

 

Dover: G. Young 

 

Rochester: M. Bezanson  S.Creighton  

 

Somersworth: S. Saunders M. Bobinsky G. Lemay  B. Belmore 

 

SRPC: C. Lentz J. Czysz 

   

MJ: G. McCarthy C. Perron J. Zorn  S. Ozana 

 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION: 

This project involves the study of improvements to NH Route 108 from the vicinity of the intersection 

with Indian Brook Drive in Dover to the vicinity of the intersection with Innovation Drive in Rochester, a 

distance of approximately 5 miles. The objective of the project is to develop an alternative that will 

improve the safety and mobility of all users by applying ‘Complete Street’ principles with the central goal 

of achieving an appropriate balance between the needs of motorized, non-motorized, and transit users of 

the corridor. 

 

NOTES ON MEETING: 

G. McCarthy gave a PowerPoint presentation to the group to update them on project progress as well as to 

receive feed back from the Working Group.  The following topics follow the meeting agenda. 

 

1. Public Participation  

 

a. Discuss Listening Sessions 
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J. Zorn - Two listening sessions were held the first in Dover on March 18th and the second in 

Somersworth on May 2nd. At both meetings the attendees were broken into small groups and 

asked to brainstorm the answers to three questions posed about the corridor.  Below are the 

three questions and the most common answers between the two sessions. 

 

 Question 1 What do you think are the problems/ challenges in the project corridor? 

 

• Queuing traffic / delay 

• Access issues (pulling out, difficult turns) 

• Bus stop issues (no facilities, blocking traffic) 

• Lack of sidewalks 

• Lack of bike lanes 

 

Question 2 What do you think is missing in the project corridor? 

 

• Turning lanes 

• Formal bus stops (pull outs, shelters) 

• Sidewalks 

• Bike lanes 

• Signage / lighting 

• Aesthetics (lighting, landscaping) 

 

Question 3 What do you think are the opportunities in the project corridor? 

 

• Traffic calming 

• Improve traffic flow 

• Tri-City partnership 

• Economic development 

• Improve aesthetics 

• Improve drainage 

• Placement of utilities 

• Improve signage 

 

b. Discuss Walking Tour 

 

J. Zorn - A walking tour was held on June 27th. The tour visited 3 intersections within the 

corridor; the intersection at Blackwater Road, the intersection at Long Hill Road, and the 

intersection at Whitehouse Road / West High Street. The turnout was small and the attendees 

had mostly the same comments/ concerns that came up at the Listening Sessions. The design 

team did get to see some of the queuing issues that occur at the Blackwater Road 

intersection. 

 

S. Saunders asked if any ROW impacts were being considered. S. Saunders also asked about 

ROW encroachment such as Central Fence and how these will be dealt with G. McCarthy 

noted that ROW impacts will likely occur due to the narrow ROW width of the corridor. It 

will be up to the design team and Working Group to determine what level of impact is 

acceptable. The ROW encroachments will be dealt with as a part of the ROW process.  
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G. Lemay asked if the intersections of Willand Drive, Brenda Ave and Blackwater Road 

were brought up as concerns during the Listening Sessions. G. McCarthy noted that 

Blackwater appeared to be one of the publics largest concerns within the project area. He 

also noted that Willand Drive being is being used as a cut-through road and lefts into and out 

of Willand Drive were cited as a problem. He and the rest of the team that attended the 

meetings noted that Brenda was not discussed at the Listening Sessions. 

 

c. Discuss Public Informational Meeting 

 

J. Zorn – Once a date and location is chosen for the Public Informational Meeting (PIM) the 

abutters will be notified and invited to attend and provide comments on the alternatives. The 

design team asked the working group to suggest locations that may work for the PIM. 

 

W. Johnson asked the working group if they would like one PIM for the three Cities or 

separate meetings for each City. The Group consensus was that three separate meetings 

should be held. A few locations suggested by the Working Group were the Frisbee 

Conference Center in Rochester, Somersworth School, Dover Middle School or the 

McConnell Center in Dover. 

 

2. NEPA Documentation 

 

a. Initial Contact Letter 

 

C. Perron – As part of DOT’s public involvement process, an initial contact letter was sent to 

City officials and local groups to seek input on resources and concerns within the project 

area. It is up to each City to decide if individual Departments will respond or if a single 

response is compiled.  It was asked if these responses could be received within a month. 

 

b. Resource Identification 

 

1)  Historic Property Inventory and 2) Archaeological Study 

 

C. Perron - Identification of historic and archaeological resources is underway.  

Once identified, resources and any proposed impacts will be reviewed with the NH 

Division of Historical Resources as part of the Section 106 consultation process.  

This process does provide an opportunity to become a consulting party, which 

allows you to provide input on any concerns related to historic resources. However, 

even without consulting party status, any concerns about historic resources can be 

brought to the project team at any time, including as part of the response to the 

initial contact letter (sent via email on July 1, 2019). 

 

3)  Wetland Delineation 

 

C. Perron - The wetland delineation was completed, and the delineation report will 

be submitted to DOT in the near future. 

 

4)  Noise measurements/ Analysis 

 

C. Perron - Noise measurements have been collected and the noise model is set up. 

The noise analysis will be completed once alternatives are developed. 
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3. Purpose and Need 

 

G. McCarthy presented the Draft Purpose statement and asked for the working groups input: 

 

Draft Purpose 

 

The purpose of the NH Route 108 Complete Streets Improvements project is to provide a corridor 

that accommodates various modes of travel including cars, trucks, buses, bicycles and pedestrians 

that incorporates safety improvements, while addressing daily congestion issues along the five-mile 

corridor in Dover, Somersworth and Rochester. 

 

Draft Need 

 

• Peak period traffic demand causes queuing and delays at key signalized intersections. 

• Vehicles regularly travel at speeds above the posted limit throughout the corridor. 

• Left turns from and to the corridor are difficult due to the high volume of traffic causing 

delays and safety concerns. 

• Limited Pedestrian facilities are present in the corridor. 

• Formal Bicycle facilities are not present in the corridor. 

• Buses stopping at the numerous bus stops along the corridor often block traffic, causing 

delays and safety concerns. 

• Facilities for waiting passengers are not present at the majority of the bus stops. 

 

G. Young – We need to look at the corridor holistically and not as separate pieces. Also, need to 

weigh impacts so the project does everything the community wants the first time around and another 

project doesn’t have to come through later. 

 

C. Lentz – We may want to make sure that congestion is not the main focus of the project. Should 

use the term “public transit” not “buses”. 

 

M. Bobinsky – Sometimes congestion is good for businesses.  It might be worth revisiting the RFP to 

see what the original purpose of the project was.  

 

G. McCarthy – The public input received at the Listening Sessions gave the sense that congestion 

was a big factor in the corridor. 

 

S. Creighton – Should include something about lighting, landscaping under the need, and safety and 

overall quality of life under purpose. 

 

M. Williams – Should include some wording to address aesthetics through the corridor. Remove 

“safety concerns” from the bus stop need statement. 

 

W. Johnson – Asked the group if they would like to have the “daily congestion” changed to “peak 

congestion” based on some of the talk around the table. Ultimately the group consensus was to keep 

“daily”. 

 

Someone noted that the term maintainable should be included. 
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4. Design Topics 

 

a. Traffic Update 

 

G. McCarthy explained that RSG (the traffic engineering sub-consultant for project) had 

created a micro-simulation model of the corridor based of the regional model. This model 

was used to project future traffic volumes through the corridor. The model can also be used 

to evaluate the proposed layout of the corridor and intersections. 

 

The results from RSG indicate that a three-lane section is needed through the corridor that 

consists of a travel lane in each direction and a two-way left turn lane in the center. RSG’s 

model also evaluated the intersections and improvements are necessary at the majority of the 

intersections.   

 

b. Crash Analysis 

 

G. McCarthy presented a series of tables and charts with information about the number of 

crashes by type of crash per year, number of reported injuries per year, and crashes by 

intersections. He also showed maps of the entire corridor with the locations of all the 

reported crashes. The reported information was between 2007 and 2017. 

 

The majority of the crashes, 65%, were rear end incidents and there was only one fatality 

over the eleven years. The fatality was a pedestrian strike and occurred in the evening during 

inclement weather. 

 

The Blackwater Road intersection had the highest number of crashes over the time period 

with 105 crashes and the Whitehouse/West High intersection was close behind with 96 

crashes. 

 

c. Alternatives Development 

 

i. Corridor Alternatives 

 

G. McCarthy presented two draft typical sections of the corridor for the working 

group to comment on. The “Conventional 3-Lane Section” had two l2’ travel lanes, 

a 12’ two-way left turn lane, 5’ shoulders/ bike lanes, 5’ grass strips on both sides of 

the road with adjacent 5 sidewalks. The “3-Lane with Separate Path” section had 

two 11’ travel lanes, a 12’ two-way left turn lane, 5’ shoulders/ bike lanes, a 5’ grass 

strip on the left side of the road with an adjacent 10’ multi-use path, and a 6’ 

sidewalk on the right side. Due to the narrow ROW width through this corridor 

there are likely to be impacts to adjacent property for the length of the corridor. 

 

G. McCarthy showed images of possible intersection layouts for Blackwater Road. 

A conventional 3 lane approach on 108 was shown, a 5-lane approach was shown, 

and a conceptual circle was displayed to show how large a hybrid roundabout would 

need to be at this location. All of the options showed impacts to the adjacent 

properties, specifically the parcel that houses Todd’s Touch. It is likely that if the 5-

lane approach or the roundabout are selected that that parcel would be a full 

acquisition. In the case of the 3-lane section with sidewalks and grass strips the 

impacts also seem large enough that the garage on the front of the building may no 

longer be accessible. It was noted that the intersection of Route 108 and W. High 
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Street/ Whitehouse Road may also be improved with a 5 lane approach on Route 

108. 

 

S. Saunders – This 3-lane section works on High Street because of all the big box 

stores and strip malls, but it may not work on NH Route 108. Have you looked at 

access management and reducing curb cuts? 

 

G. McCarthy – Reducing curb cuts can be difficult. Business owners don’t 

always see the benefit of losing their own driveways.  e can reduce width of 

the curb cuts. NHDOT has standards for how wide a driveway can be, there 

are definitely some driveways through the corridor that are wider than 

allowable. These oversized driveway openings will be set to standard size 

during design. 

 

M. Williams – The 3-lane section can make it more difficult for pedestrians to cross.  

The current crosswalks are unmarked and mid-block. It may mean the need for 

physical medians in the roadway for pedestrian refuge. 

 

S. Saunders – Where do budget constraints come into play? 

 

G. McCarthy – First we like to explore all of the community’s goals, from 

there we will look at budget and the community can prioritize the goals to 

compromise with the budget. 

 

M. Bobinsky – Somersworth is open to the grass strip. 

 

G. Young – Dover has issues trying to keep the grass in a grass strip alive due to 

plowing and salt.  If a grass strip is used, it needs to be salt tolerant, no watering and 

limited to low maintenance. 

  

M. Williams – A sidewalk is needed between the Goodwin Health Center and West 

High Street. 

 

S. Creighton – Rochester does not want sidewalks at all, maybe just a wider 

shoulder. 

 

M. Bobinsky – Requested the images of the intersection layouts to help the City 

assess the possible impacts. 

 

M. Williams – Considerations need to be made for the bus stop just north of the 

Blackwater Road intersection. In this case bus stops on the downstream side of an 

intersection are preferable. 

 

G. McCarthy asked the group if the roundabout option was a possibility.  The 

majority of the group appeared to think it may have too many impacts, but some 

didn’t want to exclude it from further exploration. 

 

S. Saunders asked MJ to provide PDF’s of the impacts to Todd’s Touch. 

 

It was requested to have sidewalks to at least Whitehouse Road. 
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There was discussion on the use of an 11’ versus 12’ lane for through traffic.  The 

group did not have a real preference on this item. 

 

MJ requested the record plans for the Cumberland Farms located at Blackwater road 

from the City of Somersworth. 

 

W. Johnson asked if there were any policies, or design standards available for the 

municipalities.  It was indicated all polices and standards are on line. 

 

Action Items 

1. MJ to provide PDF’s of the draft typical sections along with the draft layouts at Blackwater Road to 

the City of Somersworth. (Sent on 7/16/2019) 

2. City of Somersworth to provide the record plans for the Cumberland Farms gas station located at 

Blackwater Road. 

3. Representatives for the three Cities to comment on proposed typical sections and intersection layouts 

within two weeks of the meeting. This will allow the design team to advance the preliminary design. 

4. Representatives for the three Cities to provide additional feedback on the draft Purpose and Need 

statement for the project within two weeks of the meeting. 

 
 

 

Submitted by: 

 

 

Scott Ozana, P.E. 

McFarland Johnson, Inc. 

 

 

Attachments: 

Presentation  



Working Group Meeting

July 15, 2019

NH Route 108 Complete Streets Improvements

Dover-Somersworth-Rochester 29604



Agenda

1. Public Participation

2. NEPA Documentation

3. Purpose and Need 

4. Design Topics

5. Project Schedule

6. Miscellaneous/Open Discussion

7. Adjourn



Public Participation

a. Discuss Listening Sessions.

b. Discuss Walking Tour.

c. Discuss Public Informational Meeting.



Listening Sessions

Question #1

What do you think are the problems / challenges in the 

project corridor?

Question #2

What do you think is missing in the project corridor?

Question #3

What do you think are the opportunities in the project 

corridor?



Listening Sessions

Question #1

What do you think are the problems / challenges in the 

project corridor?

• Queuing Traffic / delay

• Access issues (pulling out, 

difficult turns)

• Bus Stop issues (no facilities, 

blocking traffic)

• Lack of Sidewalks

• Lack of Bike Lanes



Listening Sessions

Question #2

What do you think is missing in the project corridor?

• Turning Lanes

• Formal Bus Stops (pull outs, shelters)

• Sidewalks

• Bike Lanes

• Signage / Lighting

• Aesthetics (Lighting, 

Landscaping)



Listening Sessions

Question #3

What do you think are the opportunities in the project 

corridor?
• Traffic Calming

• Improve Traffic Flow

• Tri-City Partnership

• Economic Development

• Improve Aesthetics

• Improve Drainage

• Placement of utilities

• Improve Signage



Walking Tour



Walking Tour



Public Participation

a. Discuss Listening Sessions.

b. Discuss Walking Tour.

c. Discuss Public Informational Meeting.



NEPA Document

a. Initial Contact Letter

b. Resource Identifications

1) Historic Property Inventory

2) Archaeological Study

3) Wetland Delineation

4) Noise measurements



Purpose and Need

Purpose

The purpose of the NH Route 108 Complete Streets 

Improvements project is to provide a corridor that 

accommodates various modes of travel including cars, 

trucks, buses, bicycles and pedestrians that incorporates 

safety improvements, while addressing daily congestion 

issues along the five-mile corridor in Dover, Somersworth 

and Rochester.



Purpose and Need

Need

• Peak period traffic demand causes queuing and delays at key signalized 

intersections.

• Vehicles regularly travel at speeds above the posted limit throughout the 

corridor.

• Left turns from and to the corridor are difficult due to the high volume of traffic 

causing delays and safety concerns.

• Limited Pedestrian facilities are present in the corridor.

• Formal Bicycle facilities are not present in the corridor.

• Buses stopping at the numerous bus stops along the corridor often block traffic, 

causing delays and safety concerns.

• Facilities for waiting passengers are not present at the majority of the bus stops.



Design Topics

a. Traffic Analysis Update

b. Crash Analysis

c. Alternatives Development

1) Corridor Alternatives

2) Intersection Concepts



Traffic 

Volumes

Existing (2018)

Projected (2045)



Crash Analysis
 29604



Crash Analysis
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Crash Analysis



Crash Analysis



Crash Analysis



Crash Analysis



Crash Analysis



Design Topics

a. Traffic Update

b. Crash Analysis

c. Alternatives Development

1) Corridor Alternatives

2) Intersection Concepts



Corridor Alternatives
Existing Conditions
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Corridor Alternatives
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Conceptual Typical Sections
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Conceptual Typical Sections



Intersection Concepts

2018

LOS C

LOS D

2045

LOS F

LOS F

2045

AM LOS

PM LOS

2018

AM LOS

PM LOS

LEGEND

Route 108/Blackwater Road

No Build



Intersection Concepts

2045

LOS D

LOS D

2045

AM LOS

PM LOS

2018

AM LOS

PM LOS

LEGEND

Route 108/Blackwater Road

3-Lane Concept

Note: Based on Conventional 

3-Lane Typical Section.



Intersection Concepts

2045

LOS C

LOS C

2045

AM LOS

PM LOS

2018

AM LOS

PM LOS

LEGEND

Route 108/Blackwater Road

5-Lane Concept

Note: Based on Conventional 

3-Lane Typical Section.



Intersection Concepts

Route 108/Blackwater Road

Roundabout Concept



Project Schedule

• Alternatives Development September 2019

• Public Informational Meeting September 2019

• Select Preferred Alternative December 2019

• Draft Environmental Document January 2020

• Circulate Draft Environmental Document April 2020

• Public Hearing May 2020

• Final Environmental Document August 2020



Questions/Comments


